



Good Jobs and the Changing Nature of Work

Emerging Issues and Opportunities for U.S. Business Leaders

DECEMBER 2016

Introduction

Creating good jobs is an important economic and political necessity for the United States. Since the 1970s, the quantity of high-quality U.S. jobs has been diminishing. As a result of increasing pressure to lower costs, companies have undergone waves of restructuring that have led to the outsourcing of non-core functions and the replacement of high-paid and high-tenure workers with a precarious workforce of low-paid temporary and contract workers. This has resulted in job polarization, whereby one set of workers receives high wages, benefits, job security, and increased autonomy and flexibility, while another set of workers experiences lower earnings, falling living standards, disappearing benefits, and diminishing job security.¹

Business is facing more pressure from all sides to create more good jobs for the U.S. workforce. Several legislative changes are going into effect or are in proposal stage that will significantly alter the nature of work in the United States. Beginning in 2017, U.S. companies may be required to report their CEO-worker pay ratios as part of their U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) filings.² Several cities and states have passed or proposed legislation to raise the minimum wage and require businesses to provide predictable working hours and paid leave to hourly and low-wage employees. New federal rules are currently being proposed for contingent and digital platform workers. There is also growing public scrutiny and consumer awareness about businesses that pay less than a living wage. Campaigns such as “Fight for \$15,” fast-food worker strikes, and social media campaigns highlighting which companies have full-time workers on public assistance programs have brought widespread consumer awareness to issues surrounding living wages for U.S. workers.

The 2016 U.S. presidential election represented a cry for change from large numbers of Americans who feel the existing economic system does not work for them. Over the next several years, politicians and activist groups are likely to increase their focus on issues such as living wages, trade policies, factory closures, outsourcing, and offshoring activities.

¹ Kalleberg, 2011.

² Shumsky, 2016.

At the same time, the business case for creating higher-quality jobs is also growing. Over the last few years, several major companies have shown that by making strategic investments in their workforce to improve wages, job security, and working conditions, they can reduce turnover, improve operating performance, and increase shareholder returns.

Collectively, this means U.S. business leaders should make it a top priority to create better jobs that provide a living wage, job security, predictability, and opportunities for growth and professional advancement for all employees.

WHAT IS A GOOD JOB?

The OECD has identified three dimensions for advanced economies to measure the quality of a job:³

1. **Earnings quality:** This is the extent to which the *level* of earnings and other benefits that are received by workers allow them to have good material living standards and personal well-being, and the extent to which the *distribution* of earnings is shared equitably across members of a workforce.
2. **Job security:** This is the relative security of a job, including the probability that the job will be lost and the economic costs incurred to the individual when the job is lost.
3. **Quality of working life:** These are the noneconomic factors that contribute to worker well-being, such as working-time arrangements, physical health and safety, learning and advancement opportunities, autonomy and control to make decisions, and cooperative and positive relationships and communications between the workforce and management.

Companies have direct control over these job quality dimensions, and they can make strategic choices about how to invest in workforce development. Examples can be found across all industries and occupations of both high- and low-quality jobs. The choice of whether to provide good jobs is also mediated by government regulations and policies that offer incentives to companies to provide benefits, paid training, and programs that can prevent layoffs.

This brief explores the core issues around good jobs in the United States, and the emerging areas that require action by U.S. business leaders.

³ OECD, 2016.

Five Key Issues and Opportunities for Business Leaders

BSR has identified five key issues related to jobs that require action by business leaders. While this paper focuses only on the situation in the United States, these issues are affecting all advanced economies. There are many opportunities for all countries to learn and explore potential solutions.

These issues are:

1. Overcoming Income Inequality and Wage Stagnation
2. Managing Workforce Skills, Automation, and Displacement
3. Creating Good Jobs for the Contingent and Digital Platform Workers
4. Creating Good Jobs for the Lowest-Paid Workers
5. Enhancing Diversity and Inclusion of the Workforce

This brief provides a high-level overview of each issue and summarizes the current challenges and opportunities for business leadership. Each section includes key questions and opportunities for engagement that business leaders can consider as part of their sustainability strategies. Future briefs in this series will provide greater depth on each issue, with examples of innovations companies are using to address them.

OVERCOMING INCOME INEQUALITY AND WAGE STAGNATION

While some income inequality is both necessary and beneficial to a functioning market economy, the U.S. economy is facing levels of inequality that haven't been seen since before the Great Depression.⁴ Excessive income inequality levels have a corrosive effect on social and economic development. Economic inequality contributes to lower consumer demand, a lower tax base, and political instability—all of which hurt national competitiveness and the business environment.

There are several drivers behind the growth of income inequality in the United States. Some drivers are a result of government actions and public policy, including differential tax rates on income earned by labor versus capital, and investment levels in education, health, and basic infrastructure.⁵ Some of the increase in inequality has arisen because of changes in household structure, as more women entered the workforce and more high-wage earners married each other.⁶ Yet much of the rise in income inequality has been due to the choices made by businesses about compensation levels of their executives and employees. Two trends have had a particularly strong effect on income inequality: CEO-median worker pay and wage stagnation.

CEO-median worker pay: The disparity in pay levels between executives and other workers inside companies grew exponentially over the second half of the 20th century. In 1965, CEO pay was 24 times the average worker's pay;⁷ in 2010, CEO pay grew to 343 times the average worker's pay.⁸ While some level of income inequality and pay-for-performance is necessary to provide sufficient incentives for employees to perform well,⁹ a growing body of evidence is showing that too much dispersion in

⁴ Stanford, 2011.

⁵ Stiglitz, 2016.

⁶ Greenwood et al., 2014.

⁷ Stanford, 2011.

⁸ AFL-CIO, 2011.

⁹ Connelly et al., 2016.

compensation levels can generate performance problems for companies. High dispersion in pay between top managers and workers can lead to negative customer reactions through perceptions of unfairness.¹⁰ The perception of unfairness in compensation can also hurt employee morale and satisfaction, which contributes to problems with product quality and higher rates of employee turnover.¹¹ These issues have been linked to lower financial returns for shareholders.¹²

Wage stagnation: Since 1973, wage growth has decoupled from growth in productivity. There are different explanations for why this has occurred, including the decline of unionization and collective bargaining, new technologies that require fewer workers to produce the same level of output, and the trend among companies toward allocating financial rewards to shareholder dividends and increasing pay at the highest levels of an organization rather than broadly distributing those gains throughout the organization.¹³ Over the same period, wages between organizations also have become increasingly polarized. According to one study, virtually all of the difference in wage dispersion between 1978 and 2012 could be accounted for by a shift of some companies paying much higher wages and other companies paying much lower wages for employees doing the same type of work.¹⁴ Although there has been some recent growth in wages, the primary mechanism employees used to gain that growth was from resigning from their current employer and moving to a higher-paying one.¹⁵

Wage stagnation, and, more generally, a lack of career growth and promotion opportunities, may pose some significant challenges for company performance. A 2016 Gallup study revealed that the primary reason employees leave is to pursue better opportunities for professional advancement and wage growth.¹⁶ This suggests that companies may be able to improve attraction and retention of talent through investments in career paths. Recent evidence also has shown that by increasing the use of employee profit-sharing programs, businesses can see significant boosts in productivity and an increase in shareholder returns.¹⁷

Key questions and opportunities for engagement:

1. **CEO-worker pay, transparency, and reporting requirements:** How should businesses respond to increasing pressure to disclose CEO-worker pay ratios and other reporting requirements for workforce pay and benefits? What types of reporting and indicators would be useful for companies and shareholders to evaluate workforce-related issues that affect operating performance? How can businesses rethink their compensation structures to achieve greater pay equity, while boosting operating performance and shareholder returns?
2. **Profit-sharing, compensation structure, and career paths:** What can businesses do to ensure that their employees are sharing in the financial rewards of the business and are experiencing meaningful pay raises and career growth that is commensurate with improvements in their productivity?

¹⁰ Mohan, Norton, and Deshpandé, 2015.

¹¹ AFL-CIO, 2011.

¹² Edmans, 2011.

¹³ Bivens and Michel, 2015.

¹⁴ Song et al., 2015.

¹⁵ Johnson, 2015.

¹⁶ Robison, 2008.

¹⁷ O'Boyle et al., 2016.

3. **Social contracts and the role of business:** How should businesses define their social contract vis-à-vis the government's role in providing social safety nets, insurance, retirement, and job security?

MANAGING WORKFORCE SKILLS, AUTOMATION, AND DISPLACEMENT

Technologies that improve connectivity and efficiency have generated consistent productivity gains across the U.S. economy over the last several decades. However, this often has meant the substitution of technology for human labor and the displacement of workers to different types of jobs.

Over the next few decades, automation of routine tasks—cognitive as well as manual—will replace both high-skill and low-skill workers in a wide range of industries. The growth of artificial intelligence, intelligent robotics, additive manufacturing, remote connectivity, advanced analytics, and the Internet of Things to manage the production of goods and delivery of services has already begun to transform the role of the workforce in many sectors.¹⁸ Digital technologies also are being harnessed for diverse tasks across multiple industries, including reviewing medical imaging, managing warehouses, and taking orders at fast-food restaurants.

These new technologies likely will have a profound impact on the quantity and types of jobs available. According to some estimates, the total rate of displacement of workers by automation technologies will be as high as 47 percent¹⁹ over the next few decades. Other estimates have placed the rate of displacement as low as 9 percent of the U.S. workforce.²⁰ While some jobs may be eliminated completely, in many cases, employee roles will shift to different activities that may require different skills. A McKinsey Global Institute analysis of more than 2,000 job activities and tasks found that 45 percent of those tasks could be automated. However, less than 5 percent of U.S. jobs could be fully automated over the next five years, based on technologies currently in the marketplace or in an R&D lab.²¹ The long lead time for the development and commercialization of automation technologies gives businesses ample time to plan for this transition by retraining workers before new technologies are rolled out. There are two challenges that businesses will need to manage as part of the transition to automation: skills for the automation future and managing worker displacement for automation.

Skills for the automation future: The types of skills demanded in the labor market are likely to shift dramatically with automation. Tasks that are routine and repetitive are more likely to be automated, while those requiring more complex perception and manipulation, or high levels of creativity or social intelligence, will prove more challenging to substitute automation for the human labor.²² Additionally, automation will require different types of skills that many of the workers who currently perform these tasks possess. In manufacturing, demand for workers with the hard skills to manage, maintain, and work alongside robots will grow, as will demand for workers with soft skills like creativity, flexibility, openness to

¹⁸ BSR, 2015.

¹⁹ Frey and Osborne, 2013.

²⁰ Arntz, Gregory, and Zierahn, 2016.

²¹ Lohr, 2015.

²² Frey and Osborne, 2013.

change, teamwork, and interest in continual learning.^{23,24} Engineers and programmers will be needed to design and implement new technologies, and industrial data scientists will be needed to analyze data and improve processes.²⁵

Managing worker displacement from automation: Workforce displacement is part of economic change and progress, and jobs are churned each year as businesses adapt new technologies, exit and enter new markets, and make other changes they need to stay competitive in the global marketplace. Around 50 percent of Americans currently work in jobs that didn't exist 25 years ago, and 25 years from now that figure may be even higher.²⁶

While these transitions are often necessary for a company's competitiveness and for overall economic progress, they can be enormously difficult for the workers affected by them. From 2008 to 2013, almost one in four working adults in the U.S. experienced at least one layoff (due to both efficiency improvements and because of the recession).²⁷ Research into U.S. workers who have been laid off has shown that they experience considerable stigma and discrimination in the job market, and receive fewer calls for interviews than currently employed applicants.²⁸ Because the period of unemployment is often several months long, they experience high levels of stress from both depleted self-esteem and from mounting financial pressures. Once they are re-employed, they earn an average of 30 percent less in income than they did in their previous job.²⁹ Some workers, especially those whose jobs were made obsolete by technology, often have to retrain for a new occupation, which can require additional months out of work and thousands of dollars of investment in education.

Additionally, people who are laid off and experience a period of unemployment are at a much higher risk of developing substance abuse issues (including opioid and prescription drug abuse), alcoholism, depression, and physical health problems.³⁰ Workers in small towns and remote communities with few employment alternatives are often the most vulnerable to a negative outcome, particularly if they are unable to relocate to another state due to family obligations. The majority of these workers end up dropping out of the labor force or relying on social security disability.³¹

Research on layoffs conducted in advanced economies has shown that a well-planned transition process can help workers avoid unemployment and can prevent negative social and health outcomes. Companies could provide several months of notice and extensive support in career counseling, retraining, and job searching while the workers are still employed.³² These programs also help improve the operating performance of the business in the years following a restructuring of the workforce through improved employee recruitment, satisfaction, and retention.³³

²³Lorenz, Rűßmann, Strack, Lueth, and Bolle, 2015.

²⁴Selingo, 2016.

²⁵Jamwal, 2016.

²⁶Spiegel, 2014.

²⁷Szeltzner et al., 2013.

²⁸Ghayad, 2013.

²⁹von Wachter, Song, and Manchester, 2008.

³⁰Goldman-Mellor, Saxton, and Catalano, 2010.

³¹Foote, Grosz, and Stevens, 2015.

³²Brenner et al., 2014.

³³Datta et al., 2012.

Key questions and opportunities for engagement:

1. **Developing skills for the 21st century economy:** How can businesses help their workers prepare for the new skills they will need as their work flows increasingly become automated? How can businesses engage with K-12 schools, vocational schools, universities, and digital platform education providers like massive open online courses (MOOCs) to ensure that the next generation of workers have the skills necessary to succeed in the 21st century economy?
2. **Assisting displaced workers and local communities:** What roles can businesses play to help workers and local communities affected by automation and other business changes minimize periods of unemployment and ensure they have a prosperous economic future?

CREATING GOOD JOBS FOR CONTINGENT AND DIGITAL PLATFORM WORKERS

The rise of part-time and contract work is dramatically changing the U.S. employment landscape.³⁴ Participation in independent or contract work soared by 50 percent over the last decade.³⁵ The U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) reported that “core contingent workers”—agency temps, on-call workers, and company contract workers—made up 8 percent of the workforce in 2010. However, a broader definition of contingent work that also includes independent contractors and standard part-time workers would categorize 40 percent of the 2010 U.S. workforce as contingent.³⁶ This trend is likely to grow. A Deloitte study reported that more than half of executives plan to increase their use of contingent workers in the next five years.³⁷ Research from Intuit estimates that contingent workers (broadly defined) will make up nearly half of the U.S. workforce by 2020.³⁸

There are four important challenges business leaders will need to address with the precarious workforce: whether to use independent contractors and temporary agency workers, and how best to integrate them into the workplace; how to provide more predictable hours and scheduling practices for part-time and hourly workers; how to provide good wages and working conditions for digital platform workers; and how to address requests for better communications, contract conditions, collective bargaining, and benefit coverage for contingent workers.

Independent contractors and temporary agency workers: Using contingent workers has some positive benefits for companies. By hiring independent consultants and contractors, companies can access high skill and specialized talent for short-term projects at a lower cost. For lower-skilled work, contingent workers, particularly those sourced from temporary agencies, can allow companies to adjust to fluctuating levels of demand without resorting to layoffs and overwork of their core workforce. Additionally, because these workers aren’t paid for time not worked, such as downtime, sick leave, or vacations, the overall direct cost of labor can be lower than having work performed by regular full-time employees.³⁹

³⁴ Weil, 2014.

³⁵ Katz and Krueger, 2016.

³⁶ U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2014.

³⁷ King and Ockels, 2016.

³⁸ Intuit Inc., 2015.

³⁹ HCMWorks Inc., 2015.

Yet contingent work also provides some significant challenges and risks both to workers who provide it and to the companies that engage them. Contingent workers without full-time employment status tend to have lower incomes, benefit coverage, and job security. If they are in their positions involuntarily, they may also have significantly lower job satisfaction and morale. Around 56 percent of temporary agency workers are involuntary and would prefer regular full-time employment, while only 9 percent of independent contractors describe themselves as involuntary.⁴⁰ Because they have less training, experience in the role, and organizational knowledge, contingent workers are more likely to experience work-related illnesses such as back pain and are twice as likely to be involved in workplace accidents as regular employees.⁴¹

Contingent work also poses some additional challenges to businesses. Businesses must take precautions for what type of work these people perform so they do not face costly lawsuits and regulatory challenges for worker misclassification. Because these workers turn over quickly, there are increased risks of leakage of intellectual property and transfer of know-how to competitors. The presence of temporary agency workers inside a workplace can also sometimes lower the engagement and morale levels of permanent employees due to perceived levels of inequality and job insecurity in their workplace.⁴²

This suggests that by looking at ways to either reduce the use of contingent workers, or to invest in ways to improve their training, working conditions, and wages and benefits, companies could see improved operating performance.

Part-time workers and predictable scheduling: Part-time work, like other forms of contingent work, helps businesses meet flexible labor demands and lower costs, but it can present many challenges for workers and for businesses. At least 10 percent of the U.S. workforce has variable work schedules, and the lowest-paid workers often have the most irregular schedules.⁴³ Of part-time workers in the United States, about one in four are classified as “involuntary part-time” workers, who would prefer a full-time position but are unable to secure one.⁴⁴ Many hourly workers experience uncertainty and variability in the number of hours they are scheduled to work. The use of sophisticated software to do just-in-time scheduling of employee hours based on fluctuating customer demand often contributes to unpredictable schedules and last-minute changes. A national survey of part-time workers found that 83 percent of workers reported a variation in scheduling in the previous month, and the average variation in weekly working hours was 87 percent.⁴⁵ These constant, high-magnitude, and unpredictable scheduling changes can pose significant challenges for workers in managing their personal finances, in addition to creating higher levels of stress around arranging transportation to work, child care, and other work-family conflicts.⁴⁶

Some cities have taken up the challenge of unpredictable hours. San Francisco passed legislation in 2014 that restricts the ability of employers to use unpredictable schedules, and several more states and

⁴⁰ Pedulla, 2013.

⁴¹ Cummings and Kreiss, 2008.

⁴² Wilkin, 2012; Pedulla, 2013.

⁴³ Golden, 2015.

⁴⁴Valletta and van der List, 2015.

⁴⁵ Lambert et al., 2014.

⁴⁶ Golden, 2015.

cities have introduced similar legislation.⁴⁷ Some companies have publicly announced their intention to make their scheduling practices more predictable and consistent. IKEA reported plans to provide more full-time schedules, and the company shares employee schedules three weeks in advance.⁴⁹ Several other companies have committed to providing one or two weeks of notice about schedules.⁵⁰ In 2015, Walmart started offering store employees the option of choosing “fixed shifts,” which guarantee the same weekly hours for up to six months, or “flex shifts,” which allow associates to choose their hours. According to Walmart, this switch enabled some employees to move from part time to full time by arranging their own schedule.⁵¹

Digital platform workers: A new type of contingent work is being generated through the proliferation of online digital platform companies such as Lyft, Uber, and Task Rabbit. While it is still small, the growth of the online platform economy is quickly becoming a more important part of the U.S. workforce. Online platforms offer many benefits for workers and are giving workers more diverse options for flexible or supplemental work—both for professional knowledge workers and for workers who provide services like caregiving, repairs, and transportation. Most workers use online platforms to provide income during transition periods between jobs or as an additional income supplement.⁵² According to a survey by Intuit, 80 percent of workers using online platforms work only part time.⁵³ Workers benefit from the flexibility online platforms provide to create their own schedules and choose their projects or tasks. These platforms also create more opportunities for people to work remotely, which has increased geographic flexibility.

At the same time, some digital platform workers, particularly those without a permanent full-time job, need additional safety nets and supports. However, uncertainties related to employee classification (i.e., W-2 versus 1099 tax status) have led online platform creators to be very cautious in providing benefits to those who use their platforms. Lyft, for example, has worked to provide its drivers with access to health insurance marketplaces, retirement planning, and tax preparation. Yet companies creating digital platforms are careful not to provide direct benefits such as health insurance or retirement contributions due to concerns about worker classification.

Classification, benefits, and social safety nets for contingent workers: All types of contingent work arrangements raise one important question: How can companies and workers capture the benefits that alternative working arrangements provide—flexibility, access, and supplemental support—while ensuring that contingent workers have access to the predictability and safety net provisions that are largely limited to conventional full-time employees? A number of potential solutions are currently being explored. One proposal is to create a third category of workers for federal tax purposes, in addition to employee (W-2) and independent contractor (1099). The Hamilton Project proposes the category of “independent worker” for those in the gray area between worker and contractor, who have some elements of an independent business and some of an employee-employer relationship.⁵⁴ Under this proposal, independent workers engaging with (often multiple) intermediaries would have expanded legal protections and benefits such as

⁴⁷ Boushey and Ansel, 2016.

⁴⁹ IKEA, 2015.

⁵⁰ DePillis, 2015.

⁵¹ DePillis, 2016.

⁵² Farrell and Greig, 2016.

⁵³ Intuit, 2015.

⁵⁴ Harris and Krueger, 2015.

tax withholding and the freedom to organize and collectively bargain, and the intermediary would be allowed to provide benefits such as insurance without risking being considered an employer. This approach would help alleviate the systemic uncertainty over employee classification that currently hinders the provision of benefits to workers in the platform economy.

Another solution is the use of a “portable benefits pool,” which would allow independent contractors to own their own benefits, such as worker’s compensation or unemployment insurance, while their various employers contributed coverage at a level proportional to the hours worked. The Aspen Institute has proposed possible features of such a mechanism, and describes existing models to learn from, such as the Black Car Fund for livery drivers in New York City, or the group insurance offered through AARP.⁵⁵

Key questions and opportunities for engagement:

1. **Classification and working conditions of contingent workers:** How should businesses respond to proposed changes in the legal status of independent contractors, interns, and other contingent workers? What additional models for contingent employment could be developed that would provide fair pay, predictable hours, and better working conditions while still allowing for flexibility?
2. **Benefits and social safety nets for contingent workers:** What supports and safety nets will businesses need to provide to contingent and digital platform workers? What roles can partnerships with insurance companies and other benefits providers play in supporting access to social safety nets?

CREATING GOOD JOBS FOR THE LOWEST-PAID WORKERS

In the United States, more than 43 million people live at or below the poverty line.⁵⁶ In 2013, the “working poor”—individuals who usually work in full-time jobs yet are below the poverty line—accounted for 4.4 million individuals, or around 7 percent of the U.S. labor force.⁵⁷ These individuals and their dependents accounted for almost 75 percent of federal assistance dollars paid out in programs such as SNAP (food stamps) and Medicaid. This accounted for what was, in effect, a US\$150 billion subsidy to company wage bills.⁵⁸

In addition, lower-wage workers are less likely to have access to paid leave and social safety nets such as health insurance and retirement benefits. The bottom quartile of workers are two to four times less likely to have paid holiday, sick time, vacation, or family/maternity leave as the top quartile of wage-earners.⁵⁹ Similarly, workers earning less than US\$32,000 were less than half as likely to have an employer-paid health care plan or employer-sponsored retirement plan as workers earning above US\$53,000.⁶⁰

⁵⁵ Clark and Bryant, 2016.

⁵⁶ Proctor, Semega, and Kollar, 2016.

⁵⁷ University of California, Davis, 2016.

⁵⁸ Cohen, 2015.

⁵⁹ Shierholz, 2015.

⁶⁰ Georgetown University.

There are two important challenges business leaders will need to address related to low-wage workers: how to manage increases in the minimum wage and ensure that workers are earning a living wage for their geographic area, and how to transform business operations to provide higher-quality jobs.

Minimum wage laws and living wage increases: Pressure from legislatures, activists, and consumers related to job quality and low-wage work are growing and likely will continue to do so. In 2015, Oakland, San Francisco, and Seattle raised the minimum wage, and other proposals are under consideration at the city, state, and federal levels. California and Connecticut also are beginning to publish lists of which companies are receiving public assistance for their workers.⁶¹ While government will play an essential role in addressing these systemic challenges,⁶² positive business action also is needed to define and disseminate better models for managing low-paid and low-skilled work.

Some businesses are developing the living wage concept to set the baseline for employee wages. This is gaining traction as a tool to ensure that employees earn enough to meet basic needs in the cities in which they live—which is not always a guarantee with city or state minimum wage levels. Several companies, including Bayer, Cummins, and Novartis, have made commitments to pay all of their direct employees at least a living wage, calculated based on local cost-of-living data.

Research shows that increasing wages among the lowest-paid workers also may have some positive results for the business. Raising wages of low-paid jobs reduces the rate of hires and separations. Employees who are happier with their compensation level are less likely to move to another job just for higher pay,⁶³ meaning that companies benefit from lower costs of recruitment and training new hires. Gap reported a double-digit increase in the number of applicants for retail positions after the company announced that minimum wage would go up to US\$10 per hour.⁶⁴ Starbucks COO Troy Alstead said the company's wage increase will help Starbucks attract and retain staff.⁶⁵ IKEA reported that raising wages for employees based on the MIT Living Wage Calculator in June 2014 reduced turnover by 5 percent, and the company raised wages again one year later.⁶⁶

“High road employment” and good jobs: Some companies have adopted human resource systems called “high road employment systems,” in which wage increases are coupled with additional interventions that improve workplace culture, job design, work processes, training, worker empowerment, and quality control. Several U.S. companies that have adopted these systems—including Costco, Southwest Airlines, The Container Store, and QuikTrip—have been able to improve wages and working conditions.⁶⁷ Research also has shown that companies that have successfully adopted these systems and experienced improved engagement as a result outperform analyst expectations and produce higher shareholder returns than their peers.⁶⁸ However, improving job quality among low-wage workers can be challenging to implement. In addition to the challenges inherent in implementing workplace cultural transformation and reform of multiple work processes, they sometimes also require that businesses make

⁶¹ Cohen, 2015.

⁶² U.S. White House, 2013; Oxfam, 2013.

⁶³ Boushey, 2014.

⁶⁴ Stock and Bhasin, 2015.

⁶⁵ Kaufman and Che, 2015.

⁶⁶ IKEA, 2015.

⁶⁷ Ton, 2014.

⁶⁸ Edmans, 2012.

substantial investments in training and in programs that help employees reduce their overall stress levels outside of work, including programs to improve managing personal finances and health behaviors, as well as access to affordable child care and transportation to work.⁶⁹

Key questions and opportunities for engagement:

1. **Living wage and social safety nets:** How should businesses respond to pressures for increases in minimum wage laws and encourage industrywide voluntary adoption of a living wage for all employees across U.S. operations? How can businesses provide better benefits coverage and paid leave for their lowest-paid workers?
2. **Productivity and mobility of low-wage workers:** How can more businesses be encouraged to develop high road employment systems? How can businesses partner with other businesses, civil society organizations, and government to help low-wage workers make better choices around their health, personal finances, and education to improve their performance at work and put themselves on a path toward a more sustainable future?

ENHANCING DIVERSITY AND INCLUSION OF THE WORKFORCE

Research on diversity and inclusion in the workforce has shown that efforts to reach broader segments of the population for recruitment and hiring are beneficial for both business and local communities.

Companies that successfully address diversity and inclusion enjoy a competitive advantage on innovation and recruitment⁷⁰—with more diverse companies calculated to be 15 percent to 35 percent more likely to financially outperform industry peers.⁷¹

Companies can gain other benefits to business competitiveness by improving access more broadly, which deepens the pool of potential talent to hire, adds a diversity of experience and perspectives to the workforce, and expands the economic benefit of employment to broader sets of the population, helping boost purchasing power and consumer demand.

While hiring and retaining a diverse workforce with the right skill sets is an established priority for many companies, there are many challenges to implementation. With the current transformations of the employment landscape due to demographic, technological, and economic shifts, business has a unique opportunity to respond to new employment challenges by improving the tools and processes used in recruitment, hiring, and workforce development.

As the U.S. employment landscape has changed over the last few decades, some groups have made important gains in workplace representation but still face challenges in securing and maintaining employment opportunities. Low-income and low-skill workers are at the highest risk of displacement due to automation, particularly in occupations that require highly routine work.⁷² Women also are paid disproportionately low wages, with 5 percent of women earning at or below the federal minimum wage, compared to 3 percent of men.⁷³ Similarly, there are gaps in employment rates among different groups. Unemployment rates among black people have remained consistently double the unemployment rates

⁶⁹ Meuris and Leana, 2015.

⁷⁰ Abreu, 2016.

⁷¹ Hunt, Layton, and Prince, 2015.

⁷² Arntz, Gregory, and Zierahn, 2016.

⁷³ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2014.

among white people.⁷⁴ Youth unemployment and underemployment also remained higher than the overall unemployment rate, as did the rates of those who have been unemployed long term.⁷⁵ Despite federal legislation and extensive hiring-assistance programs, the labor force nonparticipation rate (i.e., the rate of people who are unemployed or are not actively seeking work) for people with disabilities was around 80 percent in 2016.⁷⁶

Extensive programs and company partnerships have been established to improve access to employment for people from disadvantaged backgrounds. While these programs frequently are successful in getting individuals hired, they struggle to keep these workers employed long term. Challenges related to long-term financial insecurity mean these workers frequently miss work when a child is sick or when a car breaks down. Increasing representation and developing the careers of workers from disadvantaged backgrounds often requires additional investments in financial counseling and other support programs that help them stay in the workforce long term.⁷⁷

There are two important challenges related to diversity that business leaders will need to address: how to incorporate more workers with challenges not currently widely addressed in company diversity programs, and how to manage the diversity challenges that accompany the use of recruiting software platforms.

Emerging diversity trends: While diversity and inclusion efforts targeting gender and racial gaps and the inclusion of those coming from socioeconomically disadvantaged backgrounds will continue to be an important challenge in the coming years, several U.S. groups face significant employment barriers. These emerging groups include older adults, ex-convicts, immigrants and refugees, and workers with neurodevelopmental challenges.

Older workers: Around 80 million Baby Boomers will reach retirement age between 2010 and 2030.⁷⁸ Many of these workers report that they will have to delay their retirement due to insufficient savings in their retirement accounts.⁷⁹ Older workers face many challenges, including discrimination when applying for work, lack of familiarity with new technology, and the need for skills retraining.⁸⁰

Workers with criminal records: Around 65 million Americans have criminal records, accounting for about 30 percent of the U.S. labor force. The majority of these crimes were for minor and nonviolent offenses. Around 600,000 people are released from prison each year. They face an average of one year of unemployment after release. Around two thirds will return to prison within three years, in part because they failed to establish secure employment and a stable living situation in the community.^{81,82} Ex-convicts are currently barred for life from more than 800 occupations based on requirements for licensing and job application screens.⁸³

⁷⁴ Ginton, 2016.

⁷⁵ Hauck, 2016.

⁷⁶ U.S. Department of Labor.

⁷⁷ Rubinger.

⁷⁸ Colby and Ortman, 2014.

⁷⁹ Brown, 2013.

⁸⁰ U.S. Department of Labor.

⁸¹ Walshe, 2013.

Immigrants and refugees: Skilled foreign-born immigrants to the United States face high barriers to employment. While the unemployment rate differential between U.S. and foreign born low-skilled workers is 1.8 percent, the differential for high-skilled workers is 32.8 percent. This is due to hiring managers' undervaluation of skills and experience gained abroad, as well as language skills and cultural differences.⁸⁴

Neurodiverse workers: There is an increasing awareness around neurodiversity and the need to incorporate people with neurodevelopmental conditions such as autism, dyslexia, and ADHD into the workforce. Acceptance and inclusion of neurodiverse people has been called the next civil rights frontier for the United States.⁸⁵ Around one in six U.S. children currently has a neurodevelopmental disorder. From 1997 to 2008, the rate of children with developmental disorders grew 17 percent overall, while those diagnosed with autism grew 289 percent.⁸⁶ The rate of autism is estimated to be as high as 1 in 50 children. As these children turn 18 and enter the workforce, they face increased challenges being hired and maintaining employment due to difficulties with social interactions not related to their technical abilities.⁸⁷ The nonparticipation rate in the workforce for adults with autism was around 90 percent, the highest of any disability group.⁸⁸ Several technology companies, including Apple, Microsoft, and SAP, currently have programs for incorporating neurodiverse workers.⁸⁹

Technology and recruiting: Technology can be a major asset in improving access to employment, and it is already being used to connect people to traditional employment via online platforms like LinkedIn. These platforms can enhance recruitment processes through software and online content that develops the skills of the current and future workforce. These platforms also can be used to create new employment models via the gig economy. At the same time, technology can hinder efforts to improve inclusive access to employment. Some groups face disproportionate barriers to accessing technology, or they are less likely to use certain platforms. Just 18 percent of Hispanic internet users access LinkedIn, compared to 28 percent of black people and 29 percent of white people.⁹⁰ Certain groups of job seekers, such as middle-aged and older workers, may lack the skills to use technology. As more companies use sophisticated algorithms to vet job candidates, many talented applicants are being eliminated.⁹¹ The design and evaluation of such tools should explicitly address the potential for unintended outcomes. The new technologies and business models currently being tested have the potential to break down structural barriers and biases that have excluded certain workers from full participation in the workforce. Smarter

⁸² Blanks, 2014.

⁸³ Rodriguez and Emsellem, 2011.

⁸⁴ Yildiz, 2010.

⁸⁵ Lewis, 2014.

⁸⁶ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2015.

⁸⁷ Boston University, 2013.

⁸⁸ Erbentraut, 2015.

⁸⁹ Maxwell, 2016.

⁹⁰ Krogstad, 2015.

⁹¹ Capelli, 2012.

tools and approaches are now available to help identify, recruit, train, and employ workers—and these can be designed and deployed with the specific goal of broadening access to jobs while helping employers meet their hiring needs.

Key questions and opportunities for engagement:

1. **Emerging diversity trends:** How can businesses incorporate emerging groups with special challenges—including neurodiverse workers, older workers, workers with criminal records, and refugees and recent immigrants—into hiring and career-development programs?
2. **Role of technology in recruiting and promotion:** How can software systems such as résumé databases, screens, and performance-management tracking account for and promote diversity in the workplace? How can these platforms be used to reach underserved groups and promote inclusion?

References

1. Abreu, Kim. 2014. "The Myriad Benefits of Diversity in the Workplace." *Entrepreneur*. <https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/240550>.
2. AFL-CIO. 2011. "Dodd-Frank Section 953(b): Why CEO-to-Worker Pay Ratios Matter for Investors."
3. Arntz, Melanie; Gregory, Terry; and Zierahn, Ulrich. 2016. "The Risk of Automation for Jobs in OECD Countries: A Comparative Analysis." OECD Social, Employment, and Migration Working Paper, No. 189. <http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jlz9h56dvq7-en>.
4. Bivens, Josh, and Mishel, Lawrence. 2015. "Understanding the Historic Divergence Between Productivity and a Typical Worker's Pay." Economic Policy Institute. <http://www.epi.org/publication/understanding-the-historic-divergence-between-productivity-and-a-typical-workers-pay-why-it-matters-and-why-its-real/>.
5. Blanks, Jonathan. 2014. "Our criminal justice system is making it really hard for people to find jobs." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2014/09/30/our-criminal-justice-system-is-making-it-really-hard-for-the-poor-to-find-jobs/?utm_term=.e26cce2baa2d.
6. Boushey, Heather. 2014. "Understanding How Raising the Federal Minimum Wage Affects Income Inequality and Economic Growth." Washington Center for Equitable Growth. <http://equitablegrowth.org/economic-stability/understanding-the-minimum-wage-and-income-inequality-and-economic-growth/>.
7. Boushey, Heather; and Ansel, Bridget. 2016. "Working by the Hour: The Economic Consequences of Unpredictable Scheduling Practices." Washington Center for Equitable Growth. <http://equitablegrowth.org/research-analysis/working-by-the-hour-the-economic-consequences-of-unpredictable-scheduling-practices/>.
8. Brenner, M. Harvey; Andreeva, Elena; Theorell, Töres; et al. 2014. "Organizational Downsizing and Depressive Symptoms in the European Recession: Experience of Workers in France, Hungary, Sweden, and the United Kingdom." *PLOS One* 9 :1-14.
9. Brouhard, Karen. 2013. "Autism Spectrum Disorders in the Workplace." Boston University. <http://www.bu.edu/fsao/2013/01/22/autism-spectrum-disorders-in-the-workplace/>.
10. Brown, Alyssa. 2013. "In U.S., Average Retirement Age Up to 61." Gallup. <http://www.gallup.com/poll/162560/average-retirement-age.aspx>.
11. Cappelli, Peter. 2012. *Why Good People Can't Get Jobs: The Skills Gap and What Companies Can Do About It*. Philadelphia: Wharton Digital Press.

12. Carnevale, Anthony; Jayasundera, Tamara; and Gulish, Artem. 2015. "Good Jobs Are Back: College Graduates Are First in Line." Center on Education and the Workforce. <https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/goodjobsareback/#full-report>.
13. Center for Poverty Research. 2016. "Who are the Working Poor in America?" University of California, Davis. <http://poverty.ucdavis.edu/faq/who-are-working-poor-america>.
14. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2015. "Key Findings: Trends in the Prevalence of Developmental Disabilities in U.S. Children, 1997-2008." <http://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/developmentaldisabilities/features/birthdefects-dd-keyfindings.html>.
15. Che, Jenny. 2015. "13 Companies that Aren't Waiting For Congress to Raise the Minimum Wage." Huffington Post. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/04/02/companies-minimum-wage_n_6991672.html.
16. Cohen, Patricia. 2015. "Working, but Needing Public Assistance Anyway." *New York Times*. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/13/business/economy/working-but-needing-public-assistance-anyway.html?_r=0.
17. Colby, Sandra; and Ortman, Jennifer. 2014. "The Baby Boom Cohort in the United States: 2012 to 2060." U.S. Census Bureau. <https://www.census.gov/prod/2014pubs/p25-1141.pdf>.
18. Connelly, Brian L.; Haynes, Katalin Takacs; Tihanyi, Laszlo; Gamache, Daniel L.; and Devers, Cynthia E. 2016. "Minding the Gap: Antecedents and Consequences of Top Management-to-Worker Pay Dispersion." *Journal of Management* 42(4): 862.
19. Cummings, Kristen J., and Kreiss, Kathleen. 2008. "Contingent Workers and Contingent Health: Risks of a Modern Economy." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 299(4):448-450.
20. Datta, Deepak K., et al. 2012. "Employee Downsizing and Organizational Performance: What Do We Know?" in Cooper, Carey L., and Quick, Alankrita Pandey and James C. *Downsizing: Is Less Still More?* Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
21. Davis Pluess, Jessica. 2015. "Good Jobs in the Age of Automation" BSR. https://www.bsr.org/reports/BSR_Jobs_Automation_Inclusive_Economy_Brief_2015.pdf.
22. DePillis, Lydia. 2015. "The Next Labor Fight is Over When You Work, Not How Much You Make." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/05/08/the-next-labor-fight-is-over-when-you-work-not-how-much-you-make/?utm_term=.ec587ea7397e.
23. DePillis, Lydia. 2016. "Walmart is Rolling Out Big Changes to Worker Schedules this Year." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/02/17/walmart-is-rolling-out-big-changes-to-worker-schedules-this-year/?utm_term=.acfb99f20f3c.

24. Edmans, Alex. 2011. "Does the Stock Market Fully Value Intangibles? Employee Satisfaction and Equity Prices." *Journal of Financial Economics* 101: 621-640.
25. Edmans, Alex. 2012. "The Link Between Job Satisfaction and Firm Value, with Implications for Corporate Social Responsibility." *Academy of Management Perspectives*.
26. Edmans, Alex. 2014. "Why Employee Satisfaction Matters to Shareholders." *Wharton School of Business*. <http://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/why-employee-satisfaction-matters-shareholders/>.
27. Erbenraut, Joseph. 2015. "How These Four Major Companies are Tackling the Autism Unemployment Rate." *Huffington Post*. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/05/07/autism-employment_n_7216310.html.
28. Farrell, Diana, and Greig, Fiona. 2016. "Paychecks, Paydays, and the Online Platform Economy." J.P. Morgan Chase Institute.
29. Foote, Andrew; Grosz, Michel; and Stevens, Ann Huff. 2015. "Locate Your Nearest Exit: Mass Layoffs and Local Labor Market Response." National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 21618.
30. Frey, Carl B., and Osborne, Michael A. 2013. "The Future of Employment: How Susceptible are Jobs to Computerization?" Oxford Martin School, University of Oxford. http://www.oxfordmartin.ox.ac.uk/downloads/academic/The_Future_of_Employment.pdf.
31. Ghayad, Rand. 2013. "The Jobless Trap." Northeastern University Job Market Paper.
32. Glinton, Sonari. 2016. "Unemployment May Be Dropping, But It's Still Twice As High For Blacks." NPR. <http://www.npr.org/2016/02/05/465748249/african-americans-face-uncertain-reality-despite-low-unemployment-rate>.
33. Golden, Lonnie. 2015. "Irregular Work Scheduling and Its Consequences." Economic Policy Institute. <http://www.epi.org/publication/irregular-work-scheduling-and-its-consequences/>.
34. Goldman-Mellor, Sidra; Saxton, Katherine; and Cantalano, Ralph. 2010. "Economic Contraction and Mental Health: A Review of the Evidence, 1990–2009." *International Journal of Mental Health* 39: 6-31.
35. Gould, Elise. 2015. "2014 Continues a 35-Year Trend of Broad-Based Wage Stagnation." Economic Policy Institute. <http://www.epi.org/publication/stagnant-wages-in-2014/>.
36. Greenwood, Jeremy; Guner, Nezih; Kocharkov, Georgi; and Santos, Cezar. 2014. "Marry Your Like: Assortative Mating and Income Inequality." *American Economic Review* 104 (5): 348-353.

37. Hall, Doug, and Cooper, David. 2012. "How Raising the Federal Minimum Wage Would Help Working Families and Give the Economy a Boost." Issue Brief No. 341. Economic Policy Institute. <http://www.epi.org/files/2012/ib341-raising-federal-minimum-wage.pdf>.
38. Harris, Seth; and Krueger, Alan. 2015. "A Proposal for Modernizing Labor Laws for 21st Century Work: The 'Independent Worker.'" The Hamilton Project. http://www.hamiltonproject.org/papers/modernizing_labor_laws_for_twenty_first_century_work_independent_worker.
39. Hauck, Owen. 2016. "The New Middling of the U.S. Labor Market." Peterson Institute For International Economics. <https://piie.com/blogs/realtime-economic-issues-watch/new-middling-us-labor-market>.
40. IKEA. 2015. "IKEA U.S. Once Again Raises Its Minimum Hourly Wages." http://www.ikea.com/us/en/about_ikea/newsitem/062415_minimum_hourly_wage_increase.
41. Intuit. 2015. "Intuit Forecast: 7.6 Million People in On-Demand Economy by 2020." <http://investors.intuit.com/press-releases/press-release-details/2015/Intuit-Forecast-76-Million-People-in-On-Demand-Economy-by-2020/default.aspx>.
42. Jamwal, Ankit. 2016. "The Fourth Industrial Revolution: Challenges for Enterprises and their Stakeholders." *IndustryWeek*. <http://www.industryweek.com/emerging-technologies/fourth-industrial-revolution-challenges-enterprises-and-their-stakeholders>.
43. Johnson, Rodney. 2015. "Economic Wage Growth: Want Higher Pay? Quit Your Job!" *Economy and Markets Daily*. <http://economyandmarkets.com/economy/unemployment/economic-wage-growth-want-higher-pay-quit-your-job/>.
44. Kalleberg, Arne L. 2011. *Good Jobs, Bad Jobs: The Rise of Polarized and Precarious Employment Systems in the United States, 1970s to 2000s*. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.
45. Katz, Lawrence F., and Krueger, Alan B. 2016. "The Rise and Nature of Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States, 1995-2015." National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 22667.
46. Krogstad, Jens Manuel. 2015. "Social Media Preference Vary by Race and Ethnicity." Pew Research Center. <http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/02/03/social-media-preferences-vary-by-race-and-ethnicity/>.
47. Lambert, Susan; Fugiel, Peter J.; and Henly, Julia. 2014. "Precarious Work Schedules Among Early-Career Employees in the U.S.: A National Snapshot." University of Chicago EInet (Employment Instability, Family Well-Being, and Social Policy Network).

48. Lewis, Katherine Reynolds. 2014. "The Next Frontier in Workplace Diversity: Brain Differences." *Fortune*. <http://fortune.com/2014/12/16/brain-differences-autism-workplace-diversity/>.
49. Liebenthal, Mark. 2015. "The Benefits and Risks Associated with Contingent Workers." HCMWorks. <https://www.hcmworks.com/blog/the-benefits-and-risks-associated-with-contingent-workers>.
50. Lohr, Steve. 2015. "Automation Will Change Jobs More Than Kill Them." *New York Times*. http://bits.blogs.nytimes.com/2015/11/06/automation-will-change-jobs-more-than-kill-them/?_r=1.
51. Lorenz, Mark; Rößmann, Michael; Strack, Rainer; Lasse Lueth, Knud; and Bolle, Moritz. 2015. "Man and Machine in Industry 4.0" The Boston Consulting Group. <https://www.bcgperspectives.com/content/articles/technology-business-transformation-engineered-products-infrastructure-man-machine-industry-4/>.
52. Maxwell, Ramona. 2016. "Harvesting Brain Power—The Gift of Neurodiversity in Tech." Magenic. <https://magenic.com/thinking/harvesting-brain-power-the-gift-of-neurodiversity-in-tech>.
53. Meuris, Jirs, and Leana, Carrie R. 2015. "The High Cost of Low Wages: Economic Scarcity Effects in Organizations." *Research in Organizational Behavior*. <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.riob.2015.07.001>.
54. Mishel, Lawrence; Bivens, Josh; Gould, Elise; and Shierholz, Heidi. *The State of Working America*, 12th Edition. A forthcoming Economic Policy Institute book. Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press.
55. Mohan, Bhavya; Norton, Michael I.; and Deshpandé, Rohit. 2015. "Paying Up for Fair Pay: Consumers Prefer Firms with Lower CEO-to-Worker Pay Ratios." Harvard Business School Working Paper, No. 15-091.
56. Murray, Patty; and Gillibrand, Kirsten. 2015. "Contingent Workforce: Size, Characteristics, Earnings, and Benefits." U.S. Government Accountability Office. <http://www.gao.gov/assets/670/669899.pdf>
57. O'Boyle, Ernest; Patel, Pankaj C.; and Gonzalez-Mule, Erik. 2016. "Employee Ownership and Firm Performance: A Meta-Analysis." *Human Resource Management Journal*. doi: 10.1111/1748-8583.12115.
58. OECD. 2016. "How Good is Your Job?: Measuring and Assessing Job Quality." <http://www.oecd.org/std/labour-stats/Job-quality-OECD.pdf>.
59. Pedulla, David S. 2013. "The Hidden Costs of Contingency: Employers' Use of Contingent Workers and Standard Employees Outcomes." *Social Forces* 92 (2): 691-722. doi:10.1093/sf/sot081.

60. Proctor, Bernadette D.; Semega, Jessica L.; and Kollar, Melissa A. 2016. "Income and Poverty in the United States: 2015." United States Census Bureau. <https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2016/demo/p60-256.html>.
61. Robison, Jennifer. 2008. "Turning Around Employee Turnover." Gallup. <http://www.gallup.com/businessjournal/106912/Turning-Around-Your-Turnover-Problem.aspx>.
62. Rodriguez, Michelle Natividad; and Emsellem, Maurice. 2011. "65 Million 'Need Not Apply': The Case for Reforming Criminal Background Checks for Employment." National Employment Law Project. http://nelp.3cdn.net/e9231d3aee1d058c9e_55im6wopc.pdf.
63. Rolf, David; Clark, Shelby; and Bryant, Corrie Watterson. 2016. "Portable Benefits in the 21st Century." The Aspen Institute. <https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/portable-benefits-21st-century/>.
64. Rubinger, Michael. n.d. "Making Work Pay: Building Financial Health Improves Employment Outcomes." Strong Financial Future. <http://www.strongfinancialfuture.org/essays/making-work-pay/>.
65. Selingo, Jeffrey. 2016. "Education for a Jobless Future: Are Colleges Preparing Students for the Workforce?" *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2016/06/21/education-for-a-jobless-future-are-colleges-preparing-students-for-the-workforce/?tid=a_inl&utm_term=.9e4c95641aca.
66. Shierholz, Heidi. 2015. "Lock of Paid Leave Compounds Challenges for Low-Wage Workers." U.S. Department of Labor. <https://blog.dol.gov/2015/06/08/lack-of-paid-leave-compounds-challenges-for-low-wage-workers/>.
67. Shumsky, Tatyana. 2016. "SEC Unveils Executive Pay Ratio Guidelines." *Wall Street Journal*. <http://www.wsj.com/articles/sec-unveils-executive-pay-ratio-guidelines-1476987334>.
68. Song, Jae; Price, David J.; Guvenen, Fatih; Bloom, Nicholas; and von Wachter, Till. 2015. "Firming Up Inequality." NBER Working Paper No. 21199. <http://www.nber.org/papers/w21199>.
69. Spiegel, Eric. 2014. "What We Can Do for the Next Generation." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/capitalbusiness/what-we-can-do-for-the-next-generation/2014/02/07/b139e206-8cfb-11e3-833c-33098f9e5267_story.html?utm_term=.66a402675628.
70. Stanford Center for Poverty and Inequality. 2011. "20 Facts About U.S. Inequality that Everyone Should Know." Stanford University. <http://inequality.stanford.edu/publications/20-facts-about-us-inequality-everyone-should-know>.

71. Stiglitz, Joseph E. 2016. "How to Restore Equitable and Sustainable Economic Growth in the United States." *American Economic Review* 106 (5): 43-47.
72. Stock, Kyle, and Bhasin, Kim. 2015. "Why Retailers are Suddenly Desperate to Keep Their Least-Valuable Workers." Bloomberg.
<https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-03-06/why-retailers-are-suddenly-desperate-to-keep-their-least-valuable-workers>.
73. Szeltner, Mark; van Horn, Carl; and Zukin, Cliff. 2013. "Diminished Lives and Futures: A Portrait of America in the Great Recession Era." Rutgers University.
74. Ton, Zeynep. 2014. *The Good Jobs Strategy: How the Smartest Companies Invest in Employees to Lower Costs and Boost Profits*. Amazon Publishing.
75. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. 2015. "Characteristics of Minimum Wage Workers, 2014." <http://www.bls.gov/opub/reports/minimum-wage/archive/characteristics-of-minimum-wage-workers-2014.pdf>.
76. U.S. Department of Labor. 2016. "Older Workers." <https://www.dol.gov/odep/topics/OlderWorkers.htm>.
77. U.S. Department of Labor Office of Disability Employment Policy. 2016. <https://www.dol.gov/odep/>.
78. Valletta, Rob; and van der List, Catherine. 2015. "Involuntary Part-Time Work: Here to Stay?" Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco. <http://www.frbsf.org/economic-research/publications/economic-letter/2015/june/involuntary-part-time-work-labor-market-slack-post-recession-unemployment/>.
79. von Wachter, Till; Song, Jae; and Manchester, Joyce. 2008. "Long-Term Earnings Losses Due to Job Separation During the 1982 Recession: An Analysis Using Longitudinal Administrative Data from 1974 to 2004." Columbia University Working Paper.
80. Walshe, Sadhbh. 2013. "Ex-Convicts Should Not Be Stigmatized into Unemployment." Al Jazeera America. <http://america.aljazeera.com/opinions/2013/11/employment-ex-convictsbanboxjobscriminalrecord.html>.
81. Weil, David. 2012. *The Fissured Workplace: Why Work Became So Bad for So Many and What Can Be Done to Improve It*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.
82. Wilkin, Christa L. 2012. "I Can't Get No Job Satisfaction: Meta-Analysis Comparing Permanent and Contingent Workers." *Journal of Organizational Behavior*. doi: 10.1002/job.1790.
83. Yildiz, Nejdhan. 2010. "Reducing Brain Waste: Skilled Immigrants and the Recognition of Foreign Credentials in the United States." World Education Services. <http://www.globaltalentbridge.org/evaluation/ForeignCredentialRecognitionUS.pdf>.

ABOUT BSR

BSR is a global nonprofit organization that works with its network of more than 250 member companies and other partners to build a just and sustainable world. From its offices in Asia, Europe, and North America, BSR develops sustainable business strategies and solutions through consulting, research, and cross-sector collaboration. Visit www.bsr.org for more information about BSR's 25 years of leadership in sustainability.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Aron Cramer for his helpful comments.

ABOUT THIS REPORT

This report was prepared by Susan Winterberg, Racheal Meiers, Laura Ediger, and Martin Lemos.

www.bsr.org